81


MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, October 14, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Michael Giordano Jr.

Barbara Habeeb



Robert E. Hitchcock





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


ABSENT:


Council Member:
Frank Righetti (excused)


Also Present:

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney (8:00 p.m.)





Gloria Pflueger, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Hollod.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2007.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 27, 2007 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


PUBLIC COMMENT:  


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, questioned an increase in fees for emergency medical services, the current level of such fees and if the proposed increase would be covered by insurance.


Quanae Palmer Chambliss, 128 Westervelt Avenue, North Plainfield, conveyed her appreciation for re-appointment to the Library Advisory Committee, then discussed a planned open house regarding the Watchung Avenue Presbyterian Church after-school program.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Energy Audit Grants – D.M.S.   Mr. Singleterry described Somerset County’s program to which the Borough may apply for the municipal building and Memorial Library.  Mr. Hollod advised that the County had already been contacted regarding energy savings at the library, and that the Borough stands to reap benefits.  Mr. Giordano recommended communicating with the schools regarding the availability of the grant.  Mrs. Forbes agreed that it is a worthy program.  Mr. Hitchcock interjected that there had been a number of on-going energy saving programs in the schools, including a window retrofit.  Mrs. Forbes said that she was also aware of a boiler replacement at one of the schools.  

2. 
Increasing Fees for Emergency Medical Services – J.G.A. Mr. Hollod said that the new fee schedule was a recommendation of Fire Chief William Eaton.   Base rate for the increase is $550.00 at $14.00 per mile.  The figures are based on the average for the industry and the Medicare allowables for the services.  Ms. Habeeb asked if the increase was reflected by rates in surrounding towns, and Mr. Hollod replied that it would keep North Plainfield level with industry averages.  Mr. Giordano added that a new billing company was taking over, and they felt that Borough fees should be set a little higher to keep pace with nearby communities.

3.
Friends of the Carpenter COAH Rehabilitation Agreement  –  J.G.A.  Mr. Hollod explained requests from the Friends to modify their existing contract with the Borough to do additional projects in town in conformance with COAH mandates.  Two years ago, the Council appropriated $200,000 for the effort of the Friends and/or the county in administration of the program.  The Borough went into a $40,000 pilot program operated by the Friends to see how it would work.  The continuing amount of $100,000 that has already been set aside would cover an additional 5-8 projects.  The Friends have been instructed to keep it as near as possible to the threshold to permit as many such projects as possible to be undertaken.  Under the third round COAH rules, North Plainfield’s housing rehab obligation is now at 241 units to be rehabbed.  The project represents a good deal both for the Borough and for residents on limited incomes.


Mr. Hitchcock noted an instance where a roofing and furnace contract went to the same party.  Although the roofing job was adequate, there had been problems with the furnace.  Mr. Hollod explained that the Friends had been advised to seek three quotes, and to award to the lowest responsible bidder.  Ms. Habeeb asked about the source of the funding, and Mr. Hollod said that it was a capital fund for 2006 or 2007.  Mrs. Forbes asked how the public is advised that the project exists, and how people might apply.   Mr. Hollod explained that the Friends of the Carpenter have been doing outreach and would continue doing so.  There are also plans to employ the Borough’s website.  


Mr. Singleterry said that the math appeared to work out to $340,000 per annum. if the cost is held to $10,000.   He asked what was being done about cost containment.  Mr. Hollod explained that the Friends had been advised to keep it as close to $10,000 as possible.  The Friends of the Carpenter typically make the decision for how much is to be spent.  They are following the same guidelines as Somerset County regarding COAH credit housing.  The pace of the program is keyed to market demand.  COAH will likely come out with round four rules and obligations prior to 2015, probably creating a new set of numbers. 

4.
Somerset County Multi-Jurisdictional Multi-Hazard Mitigation Plan – J.G.A.  The resolution would adopt the county’s emergency management plan.  Each Somerset County municipality has been asked to identify hazards that would likely impact the community, such as rain, snow, hurricanes, floods and the like.  Participating communities will qualify for FEMA funds going forward.  Messrs. Martin and Rodino have been heavily involved in the legwork and it is being discussed at Office of Emergency Management meetings.  Mrs. Forbes favored a resolution, and suggested revisiting zoning, subdivision and growth management related ordinances to ascertain potential emergency management issues.


Mr. Bernstein was marked present.

PUBLIC COMMENT:


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on the audit report, asking which Borough employees had the right to back-post transactions in the computerized data processing system.  Mr. Hollod replied that the only employee with that right is the Chief Financial Officer, Mr. DeBlasio.


Tom Mullen, 214 Glenside Place, North Plainfield, asked about the $80,000 grant for façade improvement on Somerset Street.  Mr. Hollod replied that one applicant, Harty Brothers, had thus far been approved by the Architectural Design Review Board.  They were approved for $22,000 to $23,000, approximately half the value of the total project.  The grant allows for payment of up to half of the construction costs and up to $3,000.00 in professional fees.  Several other interested parties have picked up grant applications. Amongst them are the Italian-American Club and Phil DeRosa’s building.  Mr. Hollod hoped that the grant program would continue in place next year, possibly with greater funding.


Quanae P. Chambliss, 128 Westervelt Avenue, North Plainfield, expressed her concerns about motorists speeding on Watchung Avenue while children are processing in and out of the after-school program at the Watchung Avenue Presbyterian Church and said that some of the fastest-moving vehicles are NJ Transit busses.  She suggested traffic calming or a painted school crossing designation for the site.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes commented on a Board of Education meeting discussing improving grades on the standardized tests, and delays in critical testing information from the State of New Jersey.   She explained the difficulties of testing a transient school population and the added responsibility of bringing English as Second Language (ESL) students up to grade level.


Mr. Giordano provided information from the Community Compliance Committee, saying that they are preparing a sample welcome packet that would be supported, in part, by regional retailers. 


Mr. Hitchcock said that Historic Preservation had three complete applications, and the Commission awarded certificates of appropriateness to each one.  The Commission also gave its recommendation to the Board of Adjustment regarding a wireless installation atop Caroline Arms at 26 Washington Avenue.  He commented favorably on the addition of a Public Works liaison on the Shade Tree Advisory Board. 

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Singleterry and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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